Department Chair Meeting Minutes

College of Arts and Sciences

June 9, 2009
Amended Minutes

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 9, 2009.  Dr. Vagn K. Hansen, Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences, presided.  Department Chairs present:  Ms. Chiong-Yiao Chen, Dr. Paul Kittle, Dr. Michael Moeller, Dr. Bill Huddleston, Dr. Phil Bridgmon, Dr. Ron Smith, Dr. Claudia Vance for Dr. Craig Christy, Dr. Michael Pretes for Dr. Bill Strong, Dr. Christopher Maynard, Dr. David Muse, LTC Wayne Bergeron, Dr. David McCullough, Dr. Brian Thompson for Dr. Brenda Webb, Dr. Ed Joubert, Dr. Joy Borah, and Dr. Craig Robertson.  Debbie Tubbs took the minutes.  
1.
Approval of Minutes.  The minutes were approved by consensus from the department chair meeting held on April 28, 2009.
Dr. Hansen mentioned that he had provided handouts on the Fulbright Lecturing and Research Awards available around the world.  He invited the department chairs to share with interested faculty.

2.
Curriculum Proposals Affecting Teacher Certification Programs.  Dr. Hansen mentioned that in the past when the College of Arts and Sciences made changes in their curriculum for our majors we didn’t have to think about the effect on other colleges.  Now that the Department of Secondary Education has students whose major discipline is directly impacted by some of our changes and the fact that they have to have State Department of Education approval on their check sheets, we need to be very aware and consult with Dr. Lee Huron or Dr. Donna Jacobs before these changes are brought to this group.  Debbie has received check sheets from the College of Education and will look at the proposals for impact on these programs as a backup.
3.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Criminal Justice.  Dr. Bridgmon made a motion and it was seconded, to accept the curriculum change proposals to cross list CJ 306 Juvenile Justice with SO 330  Juvenile Delinquency, rename CJ 306 to Juvenile Delinquency, adopt the SO 330 course description, and add a statement to the description, “Also listed as SO 306 but creditable only in field for which registered.”  Dr. Hansen opened the motion for discussion and the motion was unanimously adopted.

Dr. Bridgmon made a motion to cross list CJ 360 Criminal Typologies with SO 323 Criminology, rename CJ 360 to Criminology, adopt the SO 323 course description, and add a statement to the description, ”Also listed as SO 323 but creditable only in field for which registered.  He also wished to add a parenthetical statement of the minor in criminal justice that criminal justice electives must be at the 300/400 level.  The motion was unanimously adopted.

Dr. Bridgmon made a motion to cross list CJ 330 Domestic Violence with Women’s Studies WS 330.  It was pointed out that there is no WS 330 and Dr. Bridgmon stated that this would create it and he had emailed Dr. Lott and Dr. Rieff for their acceptance.  There was a suggestion that correspondence from Dr. Lott and Dr. Rieff should accompany the proposal to the University Curriculum Committee and Dr. Bridgmon accepted the amendment.  The amended motion was unanimously adopted.
4.
Undergraduate and Graduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of English.    Dr. Smith made a motion to add a statement about a penalty for plagiarism to the catalog description for the Honors Program in English.  The statement to be added:  Students found guilty of academic dishonesty (as defined in English department policy) in any Honors English course will become ineligible to complete the sequence or to graduate with “honors in English.”  During discussion questions were asked regarding procedures.  The motion wad adopted by majority vote.

Dr. Smith made a motion to change the catalog title and description of EN 393W Screenwriting to match that of COM 393W Short Screenplay Writing and the motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.  Not mentioned in the meeting specifically, but for historical purposes, this also included the addition of/increase in special fees.


Dr. Smith made a motion to add EN 393W Short Screenplay Writing to the professional writing major and to make adjustments related to changes in elective courses (MG 482W replaced by MG 382W).  The motion was seconded, opened for discussion, and unanimously adopted.


Dr. Smith made a motion to restrict EN 601 Introduction to Graduate Studies to students in the Master of Arts in English only and the motion was seconded.  During discussion, Dr. Smith explained that restricting the enrollment to M.A. students will allow the course to be taught in the seminar fashion for which it was originally intended and students in the M.Ed. program are already required to take ED 601 Methods of Educational Research.  The motion was unanimously adopted.

Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the proposal changes adding new parallel courses EN 541 and EN 542 (to EN 441 and 442) and adding EN 642 Cross-linguistic Pragmatics to the graduate curriculum in English.  The motion was opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.
5.
Undergraduate Curriculum Proposals from the Department of Sociology.  Dr. Robertson made a motion to cross list SO 330 with CJ 306 and change the numbering of SO 330 to SO 306 (same proposal as Dr. Bridgmon’s first proposal) and the motion was seconded.  The motion was opened for discussion and unanimously adopted.

Dr. Robertson made a motion to offer a new upper division course SO 301 Parenting and Socialization and the motion was seconded.  During discussion Dr. Robertson explained that this course serves students who want to acquire a strong sociological foundation in the area of family studies.  The motion was unanimously adopted.
6.
Program Assessment.  
-Major.  Dr. Hansen stated that he has begun receiving five year reviews and he wanted to remind the departments to make sure there are clearly stated learning outcomes and ways of assessing them.  He also wants departments to show how they use the assessment to make decisions.  He reminded them that programs that provide for teacher education can use PRAXIS data although subscores will not be sent to UNA.   Dr. Maynard noted that transcripts only note the highest score and that his students have been requested to share their subscores after graduation and he has had success with them doing this.  Dr. Hansen also suggested using MFT subscores and to please show in the reviews that you used data to make changes/decisions.  

-General Education.  Dr. Hansen stated that a General Education Area III meeting should be in the process of being set up and that work on Area IV will be coming up next.  He stated that general education assessment and outcomes will fall on the College of Arts and Sciences because all but two courses in business and one in education are in our college.
7.
Evaluations of Faculty, Department Chairs, and Deans.  Dr. Hansen said he is already receiving faculty evaluations from different departments and he appreciates their work on these evaluations.  He stated he has heard rumors about a date change for these evaluations but we are still aiming for the September 15 deadline that is currently in the Faculty Handbook.  For department chair evaluations he stated he would like for department chairs to be involved in the creation of this evaluation and asked for a subcommittee to get together to help establish procedures and definitions.  Dr. Bridgmon, Ms. Chen, and Dr. Robertson agreed to get together and bring back ideas to the June 23 Department Chair Meeting.  On the dean’s evaluation, Dr. Hansen reminded the group that Dr. Robertson put together an evaluation that was the basis for the evaluation used on all deans.  Dr. Hansen had no objections to being evaluated again in the fall but after discussion with the department chairs it was decided to wait and see how Dr. Thornell wished to handle these evaluations.  Dr. Robertson asked if Dr. Hansen would also check on distance learning issues that he had discussed with Dr. Hansen.  Dr. Hansen thanked him for the reminder and shared with the group ideas he had for distance learning fees based on how E-Nursing handles their fees.  This prompted Dr. Hansen to remind the group that when 25% of their major can be achieved online, they need to notify SACS of a substantive change.  SACS has to be notified again when 50% of the major can be achieved online.  
8.
Other.  
-Dr. Hansen mentioned that he has asked Andrew Luna to attend the July 7 department chair meeting to discus faculty credentials.  He had hoped to have him attend an earlier meeting but Andrew had a scheduling conflict.  He suggested that the department chairs at least look at information in the Undergraduate Catalog on faculty academic titles and make sure those titles match what their degree is in.  He pointed out one error and asked that department chair to make that change request through him to be sent to the VPAA’s Office.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:26 p.m.

Minutes prepared by Debbie Tubbs on June 10, 2009.
Minutes approved by Vagn K. Hansen on June 10, 2009.
